#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Jesem Orellana, Oswaldo Cruz Foundation, Brazil

REVIEWED BY Andre Siqueira, Instituto Nacional de Infectologia Evandro Chagas (INI), Brazil Eduardo Siqueira, University of Massachusetts Boston, United States

\*CORRESPONDENCE Erick Da Luz Scherf 264284@uis.no

RECEIVED 28 February 2023 ACCEPTED 28 April 2023 PUBLISHED 17 May 2023

#### CITATION

Da Luz Scherf E and Viana da Silva MV (2023) Brazil's Yanomami health disaster: addressing the public health emergency requires advancing criminal accountability. *Front. Public Health* 11:1166167. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2023.1166167

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Da Luz Scherf and Viana da Silva. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Brazil's Yanomami health disaster: addressing the public health emergency requires advancing criminal accountability

### Erick Da Luz Scherf<sup>1\*</sup> and Marcos Vinicius Viana da Silva<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Social Sciences, University of Stavanger, Stavanger, Norway, <sup>2</sup>Universidade do Vale do Itajaí, Itajaí, Santa Catarina, Brazil

### KEYWORDS

Brazil, Yanomami, Indigenous health, public health emergencies, criminal accountability

## Introduction

In this opinion piece, we consider the recently publicized public health emergency affecting the Yanomami Indigenous people in Brazil. We suggest that tackling this crisis also requires a serious commitment toward accountability for those responsible for it.

## Disease and death among the Yanomami: contextualizing a foreseen crisis

On January 20th, 2023, around 3 weeks after the newly elected government headed by Lula da Silva took office in Brazil, the Brazilian Ministry of Health declared the situation of the Yanomami Indigenous people to be a "public health emergency of national relevance" due to the severe lack of health and social assistance to that population (1). After 4 years of destructive public health policies brought forward by Jair Bolsonaro's administration (2019–2022), which were largely driven by science denialism, necropolitics, and neoliberal authoritarianism (2), the biopsychosocial wellbeing of several vulnerable groups in the country, especially Indigenous communities, has been seriously impaired. Bolsonaro's government (2019–2022) has been characterized before as a neofascist regime, one that showcased a clear disregard for human rights, especially concerning the lives and rights of minorities. There is enough evidence in the case of the Yanomami health disaster that indicates that crimes against humanity, possibly including the crimes of genocide and ethnic cleansing were committed against these populations. Yet, so far, criminal responsibility has been minimal, which led to the development of this Opinion piece.

During the COVID-19 outbreak, marginalized groups were treated as "expendable surplus" by the previous federal administration (3), and violence against Indigenous peoples has soared, especially in the Amazon Region (4). As a result of that, in addition to the unprecedented levels of deforestation, illegal mining, logging, poaching, and land grabbing in Indigenous territories (which increased, in general, by 137% under Bolsonaro's administration in 2020 alone) (5), public health and epidemiological indicators for Indigenous peoples in Brazil have considerably worsened (6), especially after the new coronavirus outbreak in early 2020 (7). These events led up to the death of at least 570 Yanomami children over 4 years, mainly due to curable diseases, including malnutrition (see Figure 1), malaria, and diarrhea, as well as malformations attributable to the mercury used by illegal gold miners (8).



FIGURE 1

Yanomami child, visibly malnourished. Source and photo credit: SUMAÚMA, https://sumauma.com/en/nao-estamos-conseguindocontar-os-corpos/.

We argue that to address this public health emergency, the crisis affecting the Yanomami people in Brazil right now should be viewed in light of the crimes committed against this population, crimes that build up on possible violations of human rights, including violations of the right to life, and the right to the highest attainable standard of health (2). We also briefly discuss the implications of judicialization in Brazil and its meaning for the future of Indigenous people's health and wellbeing.

The Federal Government under Bolsonaro's administration chose to completely ignore the situation affecting the Yanomami people in Northern Brazil. Throughout Bolsonaro's first and only term, there were at least 21 requests for help pertaining to the situation of the Yanomami people, all of which were ignored by the former President (9). In 2021, a local Civil Defense agency tried to alert Bolsonaro's Minister of Human Rights Damares Alves (now Senator-elect) of a possible food crisis and her Ministry did not take any concrete action to prevent it from escalating (10). Several antimalarial drugs sold by the Oswaldo Cruz Foundation to the Federal Government somehow ended up in the hands of illegal miners, who built an entire business around selling these life-saving medications in the Yanomami territory. Therefore, a myriad of governmental and non-governmental actors have contributed to this foreseen crisis in Brazil, which means that criminal accountability needs to take place across a wide range of sociopolitical actors.

## Indigenous health and territories under attack in Northern Brazil

It is estimated that around 30,000 Yanomami people live across the states of Roraima and Amazonas in Northern Brazil, with some dwelling in South Venezuela as well, see Figure 2 (11). They are the largest Indigenous group in South America living in relative isolation. Although the Yanomami have struggled for their livelihood and territories for decades against several interventions from the Brazilian government, military soldiers, and gold miners (9), recent attacks on their lands, life, and rights have led to one of the worst public health emergencies affecting Indigenous people in Brazil (12).

The death of hundreds of Yanomami children, in addition to dozens of hospitalizations (12), poses a serious threat to the future of the Yanomami people and their very capability of existing in the long term. During the COVID-19 outbreak in Brazil, several Indigenous leaders and elders have died, partially because of Bolsonaro's administration and its lack of commitment to combating the virus or promoting Indigenous health (2, 13). Some say that when a tribal chief or elder dies, a whole library dies with them, considering the way knowledge is transmitted from generation to generation through oral traditions (13). By allowing Yanomami children to die from preventable diseases, Brazil is endangering the future of these communities, and by allowing the elders to perish, we are losing an important part of their past, history, and ancestrality.

Since the election of former president Jair Bolsonaro in 2018, environmental protection efforts and regulations, especially in the country's Amazon region, have been considerably diminished. To the point where illegal activities led by anti-environmental militias have grown at unprecedented levels, with consent from the federal government led by Bolsonaro (14). These activities involve land grabbing, illegal deforestation, and illegal mining (14) which is the most prejudicial one to Indigenous peoples in Northern Brazil, including the Yanomami. Even though the public health impacts of mining activities have been widely described before (15), the Brazilian case stands out for all the wrong reasons: as "the onslaught of illegal miners into Indigenous territory in the Brazilian Amazon has destroyed forest, polluted rivers, and brought disease and malnutrition to the Yanomami people" (16). With the advancement of Jair Bolsonaro's anti-environment crusade after his election, illegal deforestation caused by illegal mining activities (better known as garimpo ilegal in Brazilian Portuguese) increased by 309% between 2018 and 2022 (17). Farmers, land grabbers, gold market entrepreneurs, and illegal miners all felt encouraged by Bolsonaro to assault Indigenous people and their lands. Illegal activities in Indigenous territories were frequently encouraged by the former President himself, through lives on social media, interviews, and bills proposing the legalization of mining activities in Indigenous



lands, which is strictly prohibited by the Constitution (18). In the case of the Munduruku, Kayapó, and Yanomami Indigenous lands, illegal mining had expanded by more than 300%, a clear example of how businesspeople (criminals in this case) have taken advantage of impunity, the high price of minerals and the ease, in times of misery, of recruiting poor and working-class people to help them line their pockets (18).

These events describe a systematic attempt from different sociopolitical actors in Brazil (who benefited from the acquiescence of Brazilian public authorities for the past 4 years), including farmers, land grabbers, illegal miners, and gold entrepreneurs in Brazil and abroad, to grow their businesses at the expense of Indigenous lives.

## Discussion

# Public health meets criminal law: the Yanomami crisis and the way forward

So far, the new federal administration led by President Lula has taken several actions to deal with the Yanomami health crisis

head-on. Measures are being put in place to provide emergency medical and social assistance to Yanomami people as well as to stop more illegal activity from happening in their territories (8, 11). However, we argue that without a serious commitment to the responsibilization and accountability of those responsible for this crisis, the future of Indigenous health and rights can be seriously compromised.

Even though judicialization of these issues will not automatically lead to better public health outcomes for either Indigenous or non-Indigenous people, criminal law can and should be used to enforce public health regulations and protect public health. Criminal laws can be used to prosecute individuals and organizations that engage in behaviors that pose a risk to public health, especially in the case of illegal mining which has promoted mercury contamination and diseases of public health significance such as malaria, leishmaniasis, and others (16). In the midst of this crisis, there is an opportunity for Lula's administration to demonstrate its commitment to environmental protection and that it is ready to protect not only the Amazon rainforest but the people who lived there in harmony with nature for centuries before the invasion by these anti-environmental militias. After a large coverage by the media and recent actions from the federal government, illegal gold miners (better known as *garimpeiros*) were seen fleeing the Yanomami territory toward other regions in Northern Brazil, and accountability for their acts remains an open question.

After contaminating the water, spreading diseases of public health concern, and even raping Yanomami children (19), will the people responsible for these crimes be held accountable to the full extent of the law? What about the public authorities that chose to ignore it all? Are we, as a society, going to simply forgive and forget? Accountability is a crucial component of public health, therefore, in order to strengthen our public health system for the benefit of both Indigenous and non-Indigenous communities, mechanisms shall be set in motion to investigate and punish all sociopolitical actors responsible for the ongoing Yanomami health crisis.

### **Concluding remarks**

Brazil's Yanomami health disaster is one that was foreseen if not premeditated. Nonetheless, it is important to note that the almost 20,000 illegal miners who invaded the Yanomami land and contributed to the deepening of this health crisis are just one piece of the puzzle. Not taking anything away from their responsibilities, these miners are often poor/working-class people who saw an opportunity to make quick cash and jumped at it. Yet, there is a wide range of other actors who contributed directly or indirectly to the crimes against the Yanomami and other Indigenous populations. These include several government agents part of the former federal administration led by Jair Bolsonaro, state, and municipal authorities, in addition to gold sellers and companies in Brazil and even in the United States (including famous Big Tech customers) who benefited from minerals extraction, purchase, and sales originating from illegal activities in Indigenous lands (20). With that said, public authorities, including the Federal Public Prosecutor's Office (Ministerio Publico Federal), Congress, and Civil Society actors should demand that criminal responsibility be extended to all

### References

1. Ministry of Health. Portaria GM/MS n° 28, de 20 de janeiro de 2023. Brazilian Federal Register (2023). Available online at: https://www.in.gov.br/web/dou/-/portaria-gm/ms-n-28-de-20-de-janeiro-de-2023-459177294 (accessed January 26, 2023).

2. da Luz Scherf E, Viana da Silva MVS, Fachini J. The management (or lack thereof) of Covid-19 in Brazil: Implications for human rights and public health. *Int J Hum Rights Healthcare*. (2020) 14:158–74. doi: 10.1108/IJHRH-09-2020-0085

3. Muniz RC, Ferradas FM, Gomez GM, Pegler LJ. Covid-19 in Brazil in an era of necropolitics: Resistance in the face of disaster. *Disasters*. (2021) 45:S97–S118. doi: 10.1111/disa.12528

4. Rapozo P. Necropolitics, state of exception, and violence against indigenous people in the Amazon region during the Bolsonaro Administration. *Brazil Polit Sci Rev.* (2021) 15:1–25. doi: 10.1590/1981-3821202100020003

5. Indigenist Missionary Council (CIMI). Report: Violence Against Indigenous Peoples in Brazil: 2020 data. (2020). Available online at: https://cimi.org.br/wpcontent/uploads/2022/01/report-violence-against-the-indigenous-peoples-in-brazil\_ 2020-cimi.pdf (accessed February 11, 2023).

6. de M Pontes AL, Santos RV. Health reform and indigenous health policy in Brazil: contexts, actors and discourses.

those involved in the making of this crisis while respecting the principles of individuality concerning their degree of involvement, as without this the public health emergency cannot be completely remediated.

### Author contributions

ED was responsible for the study design, most of the writing, spell-checking, and the final layout. MV was mainly responsible for the data collection, gathering the sources, writing up, and revising the text. Both authors contributed equally to the final outcome. Both authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the editor and reviewers for their very insightful comments which helped us to increase the quality of the final outcome.

## **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

### Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Health Policy Plan. (2020) 35:i107-14. doi: 10.1093/heapol/cza a098

7. Fellows M, Paye V, Alencar A, Nicácio M, Castro I, Coelho ME, et al. Underreporting of Covid-19 cases among indigenous peoples in Brazil: a new expression of old inequalities. *Front. Psychiatry.* (2021) 12:1–15. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2021.6 38359

8. Reuters (Editorial). Brazil Declares Emergency Over Deaths of Yanomami Children From Malnutrition. Reuters (2023). Available online at: https://www.reuters. com/world/americas/brazil-declares-emergency-over-deaths-yanomami-children-malnutrition-2023-01-22/ (accessed January 26, 2023).

9. Siqueira, C. Deputados condenam tragédia humanitária dos yanomami e acusam governo anterior de genocídio [House Reps Condemn the Humanitarian Tragedy of the Yanomami and Accuse the Previous Government of Genocide]. Agência Câmara de Notícias (2023). Available online at: https://www.camara.leg.br/noticias/935045deputados-condenam-tragedia-humanitaria-dos-yanomami-e-acusam-governoanterior-de-genocidio (accessed April 22, 2023).

10. Repórter Brasil (Editorial). Governo Ignorou: Defesa Civil alertou Damares sobre os Yanomami [The Government Ignored It: Civil Defense warned Damares about the Yanomami]. Agência Brasil da EBC (2023). Available online at: https://tvbrasil. ebc.com.br/reporter-brasil/2023/02/governo-ignorou-defesa-civil-alertou-damaressobre-os-yanomami (accessed April 22, 2023).

11. Survival International. *The Yanomami*. (2023). Available online at: https://www.survivalinternational.org/tribes/yanomami (accessed February 11, 2023).

12. Benassatto L, Perobelli A. Dozens of Yanomani Children Hospitalized in Northern Brazil Amid Health Crisis. Reuters (2023). Available online at: https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/dozens-yanomani-children-hospitalized-northern-brazil-amid-health-crisis-2023-01-27/ (accessed February 11, 2023).

13. Machado FC, Ferron MM, Barddal MT, Nascimento LA, Rosalen J, Avelino-Silva VI. Covid-19 vaccination, incidence, and mortality rates among indigenous populations compared to the general population in Brazil: describing trends over time. *Lancet Regional Health Am.* (2022) 13:100319. doi: 10.1016/j.lana.2022.100319

14. Souza LE, Fetz M, Zagatto BP, Pinho NS. Violence and illegal deforestation: the crimes of "Environmental Militias" in the Amazon forest. *Capital Nat Social.* (2022) 33:5–25. doi: 10.1080/10455752.2021.1980817

15. Leuenberger A, Winkler MS, Cambaco O, Cossa H, Kihwele F, Lyatuu I, et al. Health impacts of industrial mining on surrounding communities: local perspectives from three sub-saharan African countries. *PLoS ONE*. (2021) 16:1–23. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0252433

16. Bedinelli TA. *How Illegal Mining Caused a Humanitarian Crisis in the Amazon*. Yale Environment 360 (2023). Available online at: https://e360.yale.edu/features/brazilyanomami-mining-malaria-malnutrition-lula (accessed February 11, 2023).

17. Ramalho Y. Terra Yanomami: números mostram maior devastação causada pelo garimpo em 30 anos [Yanomami Land: Figures Show the Greatest Devastation in 30 Years Caused by Mining]. G1 Roraima (2022). Available online at: https://g1.glob.com/rr/roraima/noticia/2022/04/25/terra-yanomami-numeros-mostram-maior-devastacao-causada-pelo-garimpo-em-30-anos.ghtml (accessed April 22, 2023).

18. Instituto Socioambiental. *Bolsonaro promove a mineração predatória [Bolsonaro Promotes Predatory Mining]*. (2021). Available online at: https://site-antigo.socioambiental.org/pt-br/blog/blog-do-isa/bolsonaro-promove-a-mineracao-predatoria (accessed April 22, 2023).

19. Hutukara Yanomami Association. Yanomami Under Attack: Illegal Mining on Yanomami Indigenous Land and Proposals to Combat It. (2022). Available online at: https://acervo.socioambiental.org/sites/default/files/documents/yad00613\_ en.pdf (2022, accessed February 11, 2023).

20. Spring J. Illegal Brazil Gold Tied to Italian Refiner and Big Tech Customers. Reuters (2022). Available online at: https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/ illegal-brazil-gold-tied-italian-refiner-big-tech-customers-documents-2022-07-25/ (accessed April 22, 2023).